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From the Editor
o – I'm not in disguise – but it got
your attention! (To find out more
about how The Stig got into our

Newsletter see page 20).
N

he central – quite literally – part of
this issue is the first draft of your
Neighbourhood Plan. On pages 9-12 the Neighbourhood Plan 

Steering Group provides their draft outline. There is a lot to absorb in 
this document but crucially, what the Steering Group most needs is 
your feedback.

T
he draft Plan, as it stands, is the result of the many public 
consultations that took place earlier this year together with a lot
of hard work by the Steering Group team led by Paul Willcock. 

Much remains to be done before the Plan is developed sufficiently to 
go through the formal processes of review and amendment required 
by the Localism Act. This Act of Parliament, which received Royal 
Assent in November 2011, introduced new rights and powers to allow
local communities to shape new development by coming together to 
prepare neighbourhood plans. Clarborough & Welham Parish is one 
of those communities in the forefront of this new, national, endeavour.

T

he final version, once approved by all of the official 'layers' 
imposed by the above Act, will be put to a vote in a local 
referendum open to all registered voters across our 

community; the plan will be adopted or rejected on the basis of a 
simple majority in that referendum.

T
o, once you've read, absorbed – and hopefully talked to 
neighbours and friends, make sure you return the 
questionnaire on page 12. If you'd prefer to keep this 

Newsletter intact – go to Newsletter page on our community 
website, download this issue and print just pages 11 and 12.

S
Neighbourhood Alerts
Although Dave Airey continues to report the low crime figures for our 
area, it remains true that 'spikes' in this data do occur, whether it be 
catalytic converter thefts or break-ins. To keep in touch with trends, 
and to receive professional advice on minimising your risks, you can't
beat signing up for Neighbourhood Alerts.
Alerts are generated by both local police forces and county Trading 
Standards and cover both recent incidents as well as facilities for 
members to report suspicious behaviour or incidents.
See page 15 for more and also for contacts to sign-up with East 
Bassetlaw Police for your own hotline.
You will also find more examples, and more detail on your community
website which is your link to everything that is essential:

In this issue:
● Clarborough & Welham 

Neighbourhood Plan First Draft
● Great War memorials updates
● Clarborough Festival
● Post Office opening hours
● Sleeping Beauty & Retford Ceilidh 

are coming to Clarborough
● BBC Home Swap opportunities
● Friends of Bassetlaw Museum
● Clarborough Primary School latest
● Clarborough First Responders
● Frightened of computers?
● Spar Stores progress report
● Neighbourhood Alerts
● Parish Council Pointers
● Healthwatch in Clarborough
● Latest local and national Law & 

Order news
● Clarborough & the Crimean War
● Local events and activities
● What's our local W.I. been up to?
● Bassetlaw Action Centre's 

Queen's Award
● Retford War Weekend – the 1940s
● 2 Shires Credit Union in Retford
● News from your County and 

District Councillors
● Letter to the Editor
● Important Local Contacts

   ...and much, much more
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Congratulations to all 
concerned for the Year 6 SATS 
results just received; they were 
outstanding!

Summer term kept up the pace in other ways too. On 9th 
July Class 6 made a fascinating trip to London to visit the
Houses of Parliament.

At end-of-term assembly on 23rd July, special awards 
were presented to pupils who had made outstanding 
progress. A new award was instituted this year – for 
outstanding progress in literacy. Three shields have 
been generously donated by Clarborough & Welham IT

Group to be awarded annually. Members of the IT 
Group joined pupils, staff and parents/carers for these 
first presentations.

September 2nd Admin Day, 3rd is INSET, so back-to-
school on Thursday 4th September.

Reminder: 26th September - Macmillan Coffee Morning 
from 08:30. Staff and volunteers will be serving bacon 
sandwiches and hot drinks, so come along!

 More Dates for your diary
August 4th Centenary of Britain's entry into the 

Great War (a.k.a. World War One).
Augyst 9-10 Retford War Weekend (1940s)
August 14 Tracing your Great War ancestors

drop-in at Retford Library.
September 3 Nottinghamshire schools re-open
September 11 Retfiord Ceilidh in Clarborough
September 12 Deadline for Neighbourhood Plan 

Questionnaire returns
October 16 Retford Library Family history drop-in
October 27-31 Nottinghamshire schools half-term

 Clarborough's Crimean War
No, not an item from the current news, but news 
nevertheless. Those of us who were recently lucky 
enough to listen to Harry Foxley's enthralling 
presentation about the Majestic Theatre's history at 
Retford Library will be eager to hear what Harry is 
uncovering now. Even before that presentation Harry 
was looking for his next project with The Crimean War 
high on his agenda.

Readers with an historical interest will be able to tell us 
that the conflict was initially between Russia and Turkey 
(actually, the weakening Ottoman Empire) which turned 
to war in 1853. Britain and France sided with the 
Ottomans in an attempt to limit Russia's expansion into 
Ottoman lands. In March 1854, they declared war on 
Russia expecting, with their naval supremacy, a quick 
victory. For a good overview of the conflict – and the 
issues that it raised for the British forces in particular, go 
to http://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/battles/crimea/

But what's all this got to do with Clarborough today? 
Well, Harry Foxley's researches has already discovered 
that Henry Gregory of Clarborough was in the thick of it! 
Henry was part of the 13th Light Dragoon Guards who, 
alongside the 17th Hussars formed the first of three lines 
attacking the Russian guns at Balaclava – the famous 
Charge of the Light Brigade. Harry feels certain that 
Henry would have been close enough to Light Brigade 
commander Major-General the Earl of Cardigan, to have 
heard the order to charge given to him by Captain Nolan 
who fell in the initial stage of the charge. Henry Gregory 
survived both the charge and the retreat.

History continues to debate the complex personal and 
institutional issues that initiated this disastrous charge 
but the presence of the Savastopol Cannon in Retford 
stands as testimony to the number of local men who 
must have taken part in this campaign. Harry Foxley's 
initial research has found some 20 men and he hopes to 
push it to 30 or more, hoping to bring their stories to 
light. He would really appreciate any family memories or 
records that help to throw light on these histories.

Please contact Harry via Retford Library:
(01777) 708 724 or retford.library@nottscc.gov.uk
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Totalcare Childminding Services
Julie Quanbrough, Ofsted Registered Childminder

Caring for ages 0-16 years
Experience with autism using Makaton signing and PECS symbols on a daily basis
Available early mornings, evenings, weekends and bank holidays – flexibility for shifts
School drop off/collections Clarborough and North Wheatley 

Tel:  07795 116 731
Email:  totalcarechildminding@live.co.uk

Business page: www.facebook.com/totalcarechildminding
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 Sleeping Beauty: Clarborough
 Village Ventures' 2015 Pantomime
Following the success of Snow White in
February planning for the 2015 pantomime
is well under way. Next year will see 
Sleeping Beauty crashing onto the village
hall stage with all the fairies, fun and thigh
slapping we’ve come to expect from this annual 
production. The show will run from Thursday 18th to 

Saturday 21st

February and 
tickets will be 
on sale from 
the beginning
of December. 

If you would 
like to get 
involved 
either on-
stage or back

stage it is not too late; simply come along to the next 
rehearsal at 19:00 on the 3rd of September in the 
Village Hall, or contact 07766 482 030 for more details.

 Retford Ceilidh are back!
Retford Ceilidh are very alive and dancing with the next 
popular community ceilidh booked for Saturday October
11th at Clarborough Village Hall, 20:00-23:00. Music by
local band Pinch o Snuff. We have people coming from 
Grimsby, Rotherham, Doncaster, Bothamsall as well as 
Retford; so to avoid disappointment its better to book 
through Kathy Tel (01777) 706 800 or email 
Retford.Ceilidh@virginmedia.com.

Kathy Cowbrough
for Retford Ceilidh

 Frightened of computers?
'I'm not frightened of it anymore' said one recent member
after just a couple of weeks. Your village IT Group has 
laptops for you to learn with, up to 6 tutors on hand in 
your village hall to guide you. Learn how to e-mail, surf 
the net – or just start your family history.
Why not give it a try? Classes resume w/c 15th 
September. Phone Greg on (01777) 700 918 to find out 
more – but hurry, spaces are filling fast!

 Ever Wondered about
 Home Swapping?
We are looking for people who want
to try out a home swap holiday in
Britain for a new BBC TV series.
Enjoy a unique holiday experience in a stunning part
of Britain…

Do you live in an interesting home you’d be happy to
swap with someone elsewhere in the UK for a short 
break?
Would you like the chance to have a new experience 
and discover local cuisine, sight-seeing that goes 
beyond the guide book, and an authentic place to stay?
Do you:

● Live in an interesting property such as a 
converted barn, a charming cottage, a super-
modern apartment, a historic building, a period 
house or a unique space?

● Want a UK two-day break and chance to 
discover a new area?

● Like the idea of a house swap holiday, but have 
never tried it?

If So - Get In Touch Now!

For an application form or an initial chat please email 
Kieran.mccarthy@bbc.co.uk with your contact details.
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I want to be the white man's brother, not his 
brother-in-law.

Martin Luther King (1929-1968)

mailto:Kieran.mccarthy@bbc.co.uk
mailto:Retford.Ceilidh@virginmedia.com
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 Clarborough's Fifth summer
 Festival
Another wonderfully sunny day greeted early arrivals for 
Clarborough's now traditional Festival on 18th May. 
Clarborough Village Ventures organisation of the event 
really puts Clarborough 'on the map' with visitors coming 

from far and 
wide. The 
Festival is not 
only a great 
community day 
out but also 
generates 
valuable funds 
which are all 
ploughed back 
into local good 
causes.

[Left] Not our 
usual welcome! 
Lynx Black Belt 
Academy are 
regular 

contributors and here Chief Instructor Andrew Blinston 
demonstrates.

 News from Elizabethan Academy
At the end the school year, Lynn Kenworthy retired as 
Principal at The Elizabethan. After ten years at the helm, 
she feels the time is right to look for new challenges 
outside of Headship.
It is hard not to see the immense impact she has had on 
the lives of young people in Retford, Bassetlaw and 
beyond. Her tireless, selfless and relentless drive for 
school improvement has seen The Elizabethan rated 
"good" by Ofsted in both 2011 and again this year. 
Her commitment to partnership working has enabled 
students across Retford to access high quality Level 3 
provision at the Reford Post-16 Centre, which has gone 
from strength to strength since it was set up in 2007.
However, her influence has extended way beyond the 
boundaries of The Elizabethan, and her membership of 
bodies such as the Schools' Forum and Focus on Young 
People in Bassetlaw over the years has had a positive 
impact on young people across the whole of 
Nottinghamshire. Mrs Kenworthy has not, however, 
severed her links with The Elizabethan entirely. She will 
return part-time in September in an advisory role, 
supporting the Academy's Senior and Middle Leaders in 
building upon the success that she has achieved during 
her ten years in charge.
Vice Principal, Jason White, who takes over as Acting 
Principal in September, says he is "excited" by the 
challenges and opportunities ahead of him. "Mrs 
Kenworthy has left the school in very good shape. She 
will be an extremely hard act to follow!"

Jason White
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You can only perceive real beauty in a person as 
they get older.

Anouk Aimée (1932- )
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 Liz Yates
County Councillor

Life as a County Councillor is very 
busy in my area this year. We have 
potential ‘fracking’ in the north of the
division (not around Clarborough, 
Welham and Hayton). Coal bed 
methane exploration, which seems 
to have gone away for the time 
being, solar farms, wind farms, sand
and gravel quarries and now, 
proposals to close the level 

crossings on the East Coast Main Line, all of these 
issues are giving some causes for concern. The most 
recent is the level crossing closures where the options 
given are likely to disrupt peoples day to day lives if any 
go ahead. I don’t think anyone would be totally against 
getting rid of the time consuming crossings, but it must 
be done correctly with full consultation and agreement 
from local people. It looks as though this will run for 
some time to come.

A big step forward has been made by a resident in 
attaining Grade 2 listing for the canal bridge on Smeath 
Lane, thank you very much Alex, this could help us with 
the battle to take traffic away from this route in the future.
Let us all hope so. Highway issues continue to be a 
major part of my work. Over the years we have seen 
many measures put in place to improve safety and the 
environment for villages. We can’t always win - we were 
not successful with a pedestrian crossing - but the 
Smeath Lane 7.5 tonne limit, the 40mph limit on the 
same road, to be in place soon, interactive signage and 
better road marking all help. However, I will be the first to
say more needs to be done.

If you would like to discuss any of the above or any other
matter with me, call (01777) 860 219 or
email cllr.liz.yates@nottscc.gov.uk 

 Parish Council Pointers….
WW1  Remembered…
Villagers from Clarborough & Hayton gathered on a 
sunny Saturday afternoon, to mark the unveiling of a 
plaque, dedicated to the local people, who made the 
ultimate sacrifice in World War One. See facing page.

Rubbish…                                                                        
None of us like it,  especially when it’s strewn across the 
Sports field, Play & Skatepark areas.
Your Parish Council has striven to provide good Play 
facilities. All we ask Is that users put rubbish in the Litter 
bins, or take it home with them. Parents, please make 
sure your children use the waste bins too.

Vandalism…
Two of the Leylandii trees planted in the Skatepark area, 
have been broken down on purpose.
This follows other recent deliberate damage in this area.
If you know who is doing this, please let the Parish 
Council or police know.
Help us, so we can all have pride in our Villages.

Ideas Welcome…
Got any suggestions or ideas on Village improvement?
Willing to get involved in looking after our  villages?
Have you any problems you wish to air?
Come along to our Parish Council Meetings. The next 
one is on September 15th at 19:00 in the Village Hall.
The Parish Council office is open to all on Monday 
Mornings too.

Reporting a problem...
Street light not working, pot holes in the road, 
overhanging trees, verges need cutting back, blocked 
drains and other faults can all be reported online. Log on
to the Nottinghamshire County Council website and use 
their online service. It is a really user friendly system and
in my experience a very effectual way to report 
problems. 
If you would prefer to report it over the phone, then call 
NCC Customer Service Centre on 0300 500 80 80. 
An individual resident appears to have more influence 
with NCC than the Parish Council! However; you can call
in at the Clarborough and Welham Parish Council office 
based in the village hall on Monday mornings. Our clerk 
Wendy Davis will be more than happy to raise the issue 
for you.
Contact details of your Parish Councillors can be found 
on the Clarborough and Welham community website. 
When ringing if there is no answer please leave your 
contact details so the councillor can get back to you.

Phil Gibson
Chairman, Clarborough & Welham Parish Council

Editor's notes: 'Tropical' rain/hail storm and flooding on 
Monday 9th June reminded everyone why our Parish 
Council still has flooding high on its agenda.

Both Agendas and Minutes of our Parish Council are 
published on our community website as well as contact 
details for Councillors - explore Parish Council pages.
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Clarborough & Welham Parish
Council Meetings

15th September
20th October
1st December

Meetings open 19:00 in Clarborough Village Hall

Agendas are always posted at least a week in
advance on notice boards and our community website

where you will also find approved Minutes

Parish Council Office (Village Hall) is open on Monday
mornings (excluding Bank Holidays), so do drop in for 
advice or to make comments on any local issues.

I realise that patriotism is not enough. I must have
no hatred or bitterness towards anyone.

Last words of Edith Cavell (1865-1915)
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 Clarborough & Welham's Great War
 Memorials
Much has been done over recent months to enhance our
community's commemoration of all that the centenary 
1914-2014 means.
Memorials that have graced the interior of our Parish 
Church for the best part of a century were in a 
desperately poor condition. Thanks to the efforts of 
Parish Councillor Brian Robinson and support from our 

Parish Council, these have been expertly refurbished 
and are well worth a visit [see above].

On 14th June a dedication ceremony took place on the 
edge of the play area behind our Village Hall. Trees had 
been planted by our Parish Council to enhance the play 
area and these were dedicated by Rev. Mark Cantrill in 
the presence of Parish Councillors, District Councillor 
Kath Sutton and friends.

[Above] Phil Gibson, Parish Council Chairman, seated 
with Rev. Mark on the bench which was also dedicated 
along with the
trees. [Right]
The bench's
plaque.

Dedications
were followed by
a Summer Tea
provided by our
local W.I. with
entertainment by
Retford Male
Voice Choir.
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BRIAN WEBB
(SOLID FUELS)

We offer a full range of coal & 
smokeless fuels and deliver on a 

regular basis in Your Area.
Give me a call on:

01302 867 865

Do you require any land-based training?

Health & Safety, Pesticides, Chainsaws, Fork Lift, First Aid,
Abrasive Wheels, Management, COSHH, Employment Law,

Vermin control, Livestock courses

North Notts Training Group
“Cost effective professional training for a

safe & efficient tomorrow”

Contact: Vicki Wilson
Mobile: 07855 751 689 Fax: 01427 884 294

vkwilson1@yahoo.co.uk
www.nntg.co.uk

Lantra Awards and City & Guilds

SEASONED HARDWOOD
LOGS

£45 per cubic metre

FREE LOCAL DELIVERY

All types of tree work carried out

Felling/Pruning/Removal

Hedge cutting/Grass cutting

All chippings/cuttings/brash
removed

Chainsaw/mower/strimmer repairs

Contact Dan:
Mob: 07814 563 706 or

(01777) 701 777

DPA CONTRACTORS
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Are you a parent or 
carer with child(ren) 
or young person(s) 

aged 0-25yrs who have Special Educational Needs or 
Disabilities (SEND)?
The Children and Families Bill comes into force from 
1st September 2014. It will radically change support for  
children and young people with SEND. Statements of 
special educational needs are being replaced by 
Education, Health and Care Plans (EHCP), which are 
designed to offer a more 'joined-up' mechanism for 
identifying, assessing, planning and resourcing SEND 
provision across Education, Health and Social Care.
Watch school and health service notices for how this 
may affect you as the autumn progresses.

Note: Chris Herdman, your local Healthwatch 
Champion, is available at our Village Hall on the first 
Monday morning of each month – or see page 19 for 
contacts.

 Law School
Our new, regular, column
combines local PCSO Dave
Airey's inputs with information
from Nottinghamshire's Police &
Crime Commissioner, Paddy
Tipping. In this issue we have a
separate column about 
Neighbourhood Alerts (see
page 15).

Firstly, from Dave comes the
reassuring news that crime figures across the area have 
remained constant – and low – for the past 12 months. 
Dave wants to thank everyone who has helped to keep 
this so by continuing to report anything suspicious that 
they come across; remain vigilant! Read Dave's 
detailed monthly reports that include latest statistics
on our community website (Law & Order ► Police 
Reports).

Paddy Tipping's key messages can be read in his 
regular newsletter, The Beat, which can be accessed 
from our community website (go to Law & Order ► 
Police & Crime Commissioner) but here we note his 
key message of tough times mean tough decisions. “Our
Police force is facing further budget cuts this year, 
however, I am confident that I will still be able to fulfil my 
pledge and employ more Police Officers and PCSOs. I 
am trying to meet as many people as possible to find out
what your priorities are and believe if we stick together 
positive changes can be achieved.”
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Clarborough Post Office
A reminder that Clarborough's Post Office's 
opening hours at our Village Hall are:

Monday 09:00-11:30
Tuesday 09:00-11:30
Wednesday 15:00-17:30
Thursday Closed
Friday 09:00-11:30

Full Post Office facilities except for driving licence
renewals are available.
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 What's Clarborough &
 District W.I. been up to?
For a small W.I., Clarborough's has been
very busy. On 9th June it was the 53rd birthday of our W.I. 
Alex Bellfield entertained with his 'Comedy Heroes' talk. 
Anecdotes about working with the likes of Ken Dodd 
whose engagement with audiences and lack of time-
keeping  has become legendary, plus Alex's excellent 
singing voice, kept all entertained.
Saturday 14th June saw members again providing 
refreshments at our Village Hall; afternoon Tea was 
provided for local senior citizens before which Rev.Mark 
Cantrill led the blessing of Great War memorials (see 
page 7)  After tea, Retford Male Voice Choir sang a 
selection of popular songs of the 1914-18 period.
The National Womens Institute celebrates its centenary 
in 2015. As part of this a W.I. Baton has been relaying 
round the country. On 18th June it came to Clarborough. 

[Above] Mrs J.Goacher, President of North/South 
Wheatley W.I. handed the Baton over to our President, 
Margaret Campbell.

[Above] Vice-President Kath Goward was then 
transported in style to Gringley-on-the-Hill by Ken Davis, 
owner of this Austin Chummie, where the Baton was 
passed to Gringley's president, Mrs B.Dunkerley. For 
more photos see our community website's W.I. page.
County Quizzing in Worksop in late June followed by a 
mid-July return visit to Hook (near Goole) W.I. for a 
lovely supper and folk songs entertainment. This recent 
link forged with the Yorkshire Federation is much valued.

P.S. New Age Kurling in Clarborough Village Hall 
resumes on 17th September; £1.50 including tea & 
biscuit - everyone welcome

Lesley Baines
Clarborough & District W.I. Secretary

 Two Shires Credit Union
Our new Retford community facility opened
recently at the One Stop Shop, 17b, The
Square. This new Community Branch is
open every Thursday from 09:15 to 11:15. It is also 
possible for anyone to pick up application forms for both 
Savings and Loan accounts from the One Stop Shop 
anytime from 08:40 to 17:00 Monday to Friday.

For more information visit www.2shires.org.uk or 
telephone 01909 500 575.
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P + P Services
(Clarborough, Retford, Notts)

PHOTO REPAIR AND IMAGE SCANNING

Photos are priceless and sometimes irreplaceable but they 
can be preserved by scanning and storing as digital images. 
We can scan, repair and save your images on the storage 
media of your choice.[For you to view, print and share with 
family and friends]

Repair (from £15.00)
● scratches, creases and tears 
● Mould, dirt spots and stain removal 
● Piece back together torn photographs
● Remove pen/biro marks 
● Correct colour casts and yellow-aged pictures 
● Revive contrast/brightness in faded photos 

The high-resolution computer image files are saved in TIFF 
and JPEG formats. 

Scanning (from £4.50) 
Scan and store slides/negatives and photos as digital 
images. We use a dedicated film scanner for 35mm 
slides/negatives with up to 4000dpi optical resolution, with 
infra-red based dust and scratch removal. 
Ask us for details and order form :

Email: pandpservices@sky.com 

Tel: (9am-5pm) 07855 085 692

Clarborough Hill, Retford
Tel.: (01777) 704 823

Your local supplier for:
Hand & Power Tools Lawnmowers
Workwear & Boots Garden Tools
Household Cleaning Products Toys & Pedal 
Dog/Cat/Bird Foods Tractors
Batteries & Oil Rat Poison

RBM Agricultural Call In

http://www.2shires.org.uk/
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The following was recently received from Lynn Tupling, 
Chief Executive of Bassetlaw Action Centre:

I am delighted to write to inform you that the
Bassetlaw Action Centre has been awarded
the Queen’s Award for Voluntary Service.
This is a prestigious award that is the
equivalent of the MBE but for an
organisation rather than an individual.

There were over 300 nominations this year of which 111 
were recognised for their outstanding voluntary work in 
the community. Only 3 organisations were recognised in 
the East Midlands and only ours in Bassetlaw. 

I was privileged to be invited to attend the Royal Garden 
Party at Buckingham Palace on behalf of the 
organisation and look forward to being presented with 
the crystal bowl and certificate that will follow as a result 
of this award.

I write to thank you sincerely for your part in making our 
organisation worthy of this magnificent accolade. I thank 
you too on behalf of all of the beneficiaries of our 
organisation for your ongoing help and support.

Our presentation by the Lord Lieutenant will take 
place on 5th September – so watch the next issue for
photos!

 Charlotte’s Dellissima Brownies
This delicious chocolate Brownie recipe is donated by 
Dellissima Cakes (dellissimacakes@gmail.com)
Named after my son’s girlfriend, she is now expected to 
bring them to all family gatherings! The recipe is simple, 
although young children will need an adult to do the 
chocolate melting part. 
These are a firm favourite with our many customers, and
we are now sharing the recipe with you. 

Ingredients 
● 200g dark chocolate 
● 175g unsalted butter 
● 325g caster sugar 
● 135g plain flour 
● 3 eggs

Method 
● Preheat your oven to gas mark 3 / 170ºC / 325ºF
● Melt the chocolate and butter together in a glass 

bowl over simmering water. 
● Take it off the heat and stir the sugar into the mix.
● Sift and stir in the flour.
● Whisk and stir in the eggs. 
● Pour the mixture into a baking paper lined brownie 

tin and bake for 35-45 minutes.
● Leave to cool in the tin for 20-30 mins.
● Lift it out onto a wire rack to cool completely 

before slicing.

Adding dried fruit to the mixture at the end makes a 
delicious alternative. We love adding a handful of dried, 
sour cherries!

Maria Paola Ditch
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Editing music? Download Audacity FREE!

mailto:dellissimacakes@gmail.com
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 Neighbourhood Alerts
Neighbourhood Alert is a free, two-way e-mail link to 
Bassetlaw Police by which you can report information 
and also receive notices of interest. To register, go to: 
http://www.eastbassetlawcommunity.co.uk/

Here we give a snapshot of Alerts received in early July.

Received 9 July 2014
Have you taken enough steps to protect your jewellery 
from thieves? Now is the time to review your security 
after ten burglaries across Nottinghamshire in which 
gold jewellery and large amounts of cash was stolen.

This alert when on to give a long list of sound advice on 
protecting not only your jewellery but also other valuable 
– including car keys which have been a particular target 
for many years. This alert concluded with...
Report unusual and suspicious activity around your 
neighbourhood to police on 101. If you suspect someone
of being involved in burglary or the handling of stolen 
jewellery call Crimestoppers anonymously on 0800 555 
111. 

Received 8 July 2014
There are websites available on the internet to help, 
advise on, and warn you of the many scams which are 
going on. One of which is 
http://www.scamwarners.com/

Again, this e-mail gave a long list of scams the site could 
help with. It concluded with...

There are other websites available like 
http://www.hoax-slayer.com
http://www.urbanmyths.com
http://www.419.org.uk/

This list is not exhaustive. 

If you are worried that it is a scam, have a look at these 
websites, and if you think that you are a victim of a 
scam, please contact Notts Police on Tel: 101

Received 7 July 2014

We have received a complaint from a Bingham resident 
who has had work carried out by a trader named "All 
Weather Property Developments" but has subsequently 
been unable to contact the company. The trader's 
website gives an incorrect trading address belonging to 
a different, and unconnected, company.
This particular Alert then explained standard good 
practice for contracting for house repairs that are too 
extensive to print here. Again, the alert concluded with:

If you have any concerns about this or any other trader 
please report the matter to the Citizens Advice 
Consumer Service on 03454 04 05 06 

So, to conclude, get yourself enrolled with 
Neighbourhood Alerts and be crime savvy!

Note: our community website has a larger selection 
of example Alerts – take a look within Law & Order.

Editor

 Letter to the Editor
Dear Editor,
Our lovely Mum recently died and was laid to rest in the 
churchyard at Clarborough. So you can imagine, we are 
visiting the churchyard regularly to lay flowers and to pay
our respects, not only to Mum, but also to Dad, whose 
ashes are interned in the churchyard.
We were astounded to find that some person is allowing 
their (not small) dog to foul in the churchyard regularly; 
something we feel is not only disgusting but also deeply 
disrespectful. We thought it may be someone who is 
entering the churchyard at the very top, from Bartle's 
field, through the gate on the left and walking along the 
pathway and leaving through the top gate on the right. 
However, on visiting on Sunday, 25th May I found 
another pile at the side of the path behind the church, 
going up the steps. The churchyard is a place of comfort 
and quiet reflection to us and to many other bereaved 
families. Such a shame that someone is spoiling it in this
way.
As your newsletter is distributed to every house in the 
village, we are hopeful that you might include this letter 
in your next edition, so that the owner of the dog may 
read it and be shamed into cleaning up after their dog. 
Either that or change their route. (Preferably the former.)

Yours hopefully,
[Name and address supplied]
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Picked or PYO strawberries, raspberries,
cherries, plums, apples & pears, etc.

               Available fresh in season

              Frozen throughout the year

GOACHER'S FARMGOACHER'S FARM
SHOPSHOP

Preserves, chutneys, honey, eggs, home baking,
juices, vegetables - even stamps

Fruit pies made from our own fruit

         GO FOR GOACHER'S  GO FOR GOACHER'S 
Wood Lane, North Wheatley

01427 880 341
www.goforgoachers.co.uk

Open:
May-Sep : 9am – 6:30pm (June to end July, 8pm)
Oct-April : 10am – 5:30pm (closed Wednesdays)

Sundays closed 6:30pm

Age is not an accomplishment, and youth is not a 
sin.                                 Robert Heinlein (1907-1988)

http://www.419.org.uk/
http://www.urbanmyths.com/
http://www.hoax-slayer.com/
http://www.scamwarners.com/
http://www.eastbassetlawcommunity.co.uk/
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Kath Sutton
District Councillor
Much concern has been
expressed by some

villagers over the activities currently
occurring down Tiln Lane, and so a
meeting is to be arranged with the
B.D.C. Planning Department for
interested Councillors from both
Clarborough & Welham and Hayton
Parish Councils. Whilst it is regrettable
that there is this disquiet and unrest it is pleasing that the
two Councils are working together to answer some 
queries.
I have been able to give some of my Community Fund to
Dave Airey in his quest to sell shed alarms and stop the 
theft of some of our gardening tools. In the near future 
they will be on sale in the Spar shop.
Good news! The Heritage Lottery Fund has awarded us 
a grant so that we can publish our local history book on 
Clarborough and Welham from 1778. I have a year to 
complete the project and already have managed much 
reading in preparation for the writing! The Enclosure Act 
is so detailed, outlining as it does every parcel of land, all
roads, ditches,dykes and hedges that it defies belief that 
it was managed by only three main Commissioners. 
Research has shown one of our local landowners at the 
time was Earl Fitzwilliam who was one of the richest men
in the country – so rich he once gave a party for 40,000 
people – the whole of the county! But also there were 
local landowners whose memorials are reputed to be in 
Clarborough Church.
The Minutes book from 1899 outlines many fascinating 
local occasions, for example when electricity first came 
to the villages and where once there was a plague of 
sparrows and one was paid to kill them and collect their 
eggs! The local library has provided a wealth of detail. 
So too has the Bassetlaw Museum where there is a box 
full of oddments concerning our villages. Most interesting
was a Catalogue of a Clarborough Farm Show in the 
1920s which was a huge affair with many classes 
devoted to produce, cattle and horses. There too is a 
poster advertising the sale of the Gate Inn in 1828.
Mr Bunn, the head of Clarborough Primary School has 
allowed me to talk to some of the older pupils who are 
going to help interview some of our senior residents. He 
hopes to be able to incorporate our study into his 
curriculum in the next academic year too. I hope to 
involve as many of you as possible in your 
reminiscences as they will be one of the most important 
sections in the book.
Such a lot to be discovered in two quiet villages!

Kath Sutton

Editor's note: to support Kath's work, and also to 
provide a resource for future historians, I plan to compile 
outlines of Clarborough and Welham's expansion over 
the years. This involves identifying construction dates of 
a sample of properties across our community. For 
instance, our own on St.Johns Drive was built in 1974.

Watch our next issue for more!

 First Responders Tea Party
Afternoon of Saturday 19th July experienced 'monsoon' 
weather as the Cobb family and friends hosted what is 

starting to become a 
traditional Summer Tea
Party in support of 
Retford First Response
Unit.

[Left] Hailstones on 
nearby grass!

Fortunately an early 
decision had been taken to retire to our Village Hall 
which soon filled with people buying raffle tickets and 
enjoying an enormous range of home-baked goodies 
and other refreshments.
Lots of chatting and reminiscing were followed by the 
raffle draw which on this occasion went on for nearly an 
hour!  Ann Cobb announced to everyone present that 
plans for a publicly-accessible defibrillator in our 
community would be a key aim for the funds generated. 
This would be one more element of our community's 
support for Retford First Response Unit. Initial counts 
show more than £1000 was generated on the day and 
over £1600 since last year's event. Well done everyone 
concerned!

It is also worth noting that recently Governors of 
Clarborough Primary School also decided that the school
should purchase a defibrillator with associated training 
for use within school.
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 It's all Europe's fault!
The rhetoric around looking after our individual interests 
seems to be gaining heat by the day and so often a 
finger seems to be pointed towards Europe with the 
implication that most of these woes are 'Europe's fault'. 
So let's ask the question, 'If Westminster is such a good 
safeguard of our individual liberties and rights, where is 
the evidence?'
Well, a quick search by this author failed to pin down 
much in employee or consumer law that originated in 
Westminster! Let's look at this in a bit more detail...

Consumer Protection Act 1987
The Consumer Protection Act 1987 (1987 c. 43) is an Act
of the Parliament of the United Kingdom that made 
important changes to the consumer law of the United 
Kingdom. Part 1 implemented European Community 
(EC) Directive 85/374/EEC, the product liability directive,
by introducing a regime of strict liability for damage 
arising from defective products. Part 2 created 
government powers to regulate the safety of consumer 
products through Statutory Instruments. Part 3 defined a 
criminal offence of giving a misleading price indication.

The Working Time Regulations 1998 (SI 1998/1833) 
are a United Kingdom statutory instrument, which 
regulate the time that people in the UK may work. The 
regulations apply to all workers (not just employees) and 
stipulate minimum rest breaks, daily rest, weekly rest 
and the maximum average working week. It is intended 
to implement the EU Working Time Directive 
2003/88/EC. Firstly, it sets a default rule which, although 
one may opt out of it, that workers may work no more 
than 48 hours per week. Secondly, it grants a mandatory
right to paid annual leave of at least a minimum of 28 
days (including bank holidays and public holidays). 
Thirdly, it creates the right to a minimum period of rest of 
20 minutes in any shift lasting over 6 hours.

These are two of the most important instruments for 
protecting our individual right – and both originated 
substantially in Brussels!
Maybe a more balanced discussion needs to be 
presented by both our national media and many of 
our politicians.

Editor

 News from the Spar Store 

First of all we'd like to give a big thank you for all the 
great support the local community has shown our team 
and family since opening the store. The store is 
considerably ahead of target but still has a long way to 
go before we can label it a success. It has really 
surprised us how many customers have pledged there 
loyalty from the start, in fact we'd like to quote a 
customer comment that we had recently, he said he 
understands that if the community want a shop here for 
the long term they must change there buying habits and 
buy as much from the store as they can because fuel 
into Retford is getting more and more expensive. We've 
been truly surprised because we've had so many 
customers say very similar things. We'd like to say to 
everyone come and compare our prices and if they are 
comparable why not support us and, in effect, the village.

The King Family
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Unity Coaches
Luxury Coaches for UK and continental

excursions & tours

Coaches up to 53 seats
Contract & private hire

Experienced & courteous drivers

(01777) 817 556   Fax: (01777) 816 551

Barrie Codling Photography

Reliable & Stylish Wedding Photographs

Coverage to most tastes & budgets

Classic or latest Storybook style of Album

Other photographic services available

Clarborough-based

Tel.: (01777) 705 396 Mob.: 07949 833 911

www.barriecodling.co.uk

KNL Logistics Ltd
SPECIALISING IN REPAIRS AND SERVICING

OF COMMERCIAL & PLANT

PRIVATE VEHICLES & MOTS

BODYWORK AND RESPRAYS
COMPETITIVE PRICES

Contact details: (01777) 869 438 / 07980 598 005
e.mail:  knllogisticts@hotmail.co.uk
website: knlanecommercials.co.uk 

Corner Farm, 2 Main Street, Hayton, Retford DN22 9LL

Emergency Vehicle access
Once again it seems appropriate to repeat the 
advice given last year regarding emergency 
vehicle access. Regular readers will recall that 
police and emergency services warned that in dire
emergencies, their vehicles are empowered to 
force access if parked vehicles are blocking 
access on public highways. We were also advised 
by insurers that under such circumstances, 
owners policies may well not cover damage 
caused.

mailto:knllogisticts@hotmail.co.uk
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 Local Contact Details
Alzheimer's Society    01909 481 356
(Bassetlaw Dementia Support Service)
Ambulance (Emergency) 999
Anglian Water      0800 771 881
(report leaks or other service issues)
Bassetlaw Action Centre                      (01777) 709 650

enquiries@bassetlawactioncentre.org.uk
Bassetlaw Clinical Commissioning Group

(01777) 863 288
Bassetlaw Community & Voluntary Service (BCVS)    

01909 476 118    www.bcvs.org
Bassetlaw District Council   01909 533 533
Bassetlaw District Councillor (Kath Sutton)                
(01777) 709 034                kath.sutton@bassetlaw.gov.uk
Bassetlaw District Hospital    01909 500990
(non-emergency)  
Bassetlaw Museum (01777) 713 749
    Friends of Bassetlaw Museum       fobm@gmx.co.uk
Clarborough Gardening Club (01777) 707 811
Clarborough & Welham IT Group        (01777) 700 918

clarboroughwelham@gmail.com
(also for Newsletter and website matters)
Clarborough Parish Council (Office/Monday am only)  

(01777) 710 902  clarwelpc@yahoo.com
P.C. Chairman                          (01777) 700 517
Clarborough Primary School               (01777) 708 065

office@clarborough.notts.sch.uk
Clarborough Village Hall bookings (phone or text)       

  07530 532 185
Clarborough Village Ventures (events. pantomime,etc)

          (01777) 705 877, (01777) 710 780
Clarborough Womens’ Institute    07967 191 007
Clumber Park     01909 544917
Crimestoppers anonymously/free              0800 555 111
Electricity Supply failure   0800 056 8090
(Western Power Distribution)
Elizabethan Academy (01777) 713 700
Emergency Services (all) 999
Fire Brigade (emergency)  999
Food Bank (Retford - The Well)             (01777) 702 344
Gas Leak? Call National Grid immediately:0800 111 999
GP surgeries:

Bridgegate (01777) 702 381
Crown House (01777) 703 672
Tall Trees (01777) 701 637
Riverside (01777) 713 330

Healthwatch Nottinghamshire    0115 963 5179
Healthwatch Champion (Chris) (01777) 700 918
Idle Valley Nature Reserve                   (01777) 713 945

       askidlevalley@nottswt.co.uk
IT Champions                                           01623 727 600
Kings Arms Public House                    (01777) 708 845
MP (John Mann) Constituency Office   01909 506 200
Nottinghamshire Archives         0115 977 4401 

archives@nottscc.gov.uk
Nottinghamshire County Council   0300 500 80 80
Nottinghamshire Country Councillor (Liz Yates)

     (01777) 860 218 cllr.liz.yates@nottscc.gov.uk
Nottinghamshire Police & Crime Commissioner
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Go away with peace of mind that both your
pets and home are in safe hands

VICKIS ARK
Animal Nannying Service

Member of the National Association of Registered Petsitters
Any animal, large or small, domestic or exotic, daily visits, housesitting,

proficient horsewoman.

Contact: Vicki Wilson
Tel:01427 881 162 Mobile: 07855 751 689

E-mail:vkwilson1@yahoo.co.uk
www.vickisark.co.uk

Est. since 1994 Refs available. Reasonable rates.

FREE CONSULTATIONS AVAILABLE

Our aim is to provide an efficient and cost effective 
service tailored to suit your needs.
Some of our services include:

Annual Accounts  
Management Accounts
Corporation Tax
Payroll and Book Keeping
Self Assessment 
VAT Returns

Claire Weingaertner
07525 867 684
Claire@focusaccounting.co.uk
www.focusaccounting.co.uk

 “Focusing on your needs”

Gas leak? Phone 0800 111 999 immediately.

 LAWNMOWERS
        Tony Halford

Plant & Grass Machinery Specialist

36 Albert Road, Retford, Notts. DN22 6JB

Tel.: (01777) 860 704
Mob.: 07976 941 407

mailto:kath.sutton@bassetlaw.gov.uk
mailto:enquiries@bassetlawactioncentre.org.uk
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General enquiries       0115 9670999 Ext. 801 2005
Nottinghamshire Womens' Aid   01909 533 610 
PCSO Dave Airey   07525 226 838
(non-urgent, for information only)
Police (non-emergency 'official' contacts)             101
(be prepared to give county and other location details)
Police (emergency)                                   Always 999
Retford Bus Station – only via Notts. County Council!
Retford Carers Support Group   07793 268 235
Retford Leisure Centre (01777) 706 500
Retford Library                                      (01777) 708 724

    retford.library@nottscc.gov.uk
Retford Oaks Academy (01777) 861 618
Retford Post-16 Centre                         (01777) 861 400

    office@retfordp16.org
Retford Train Station   0845 722 5333 
Shelter (Here magazine)       here@shelter.org.uk
Tuxford Academy  (01777) 870001
Tuxford Mine of Information  (01777) 870040
The Well  (Retford Baptist Church)        (01777) 702 344

   admin@thewellrbc.org

 Advertisers 
Amlot Building           (01777) 817 847 / 07712 349 177
ASM Forestry & Firewood    01909 486 560
Barrie Codling             (01777) 705 396 / 07949 833 911
Brian Webb    01302 867 865
Dellissima Cakes    07816 167 923
DPA            07814 563 706 / (01777) 701 777
Focus Accounting    07525 867 684
Goachers    01427 880 341
J&J Electrical   07771 163 778
Jo Pritchard's Neuro Physio    07543 944 938
King Stores (village Spar) (01777) 703 576
KipMcGrath (01777) 948 004
KNL            (01777) 869 438 / 07980 598 005
North Notts Training    07855 751 689
Pilates Clinic Retford    07543 944 938
P+P Services    07855 085 692
RBM (01777) 704 823
Retford Drum Tuition    07801 789 377
Retford Motor Spares (01777) 704 432
Rix Fuels (01777) 279 152
Tony Halford            (01777) 860 704 / 07976 941 407
Total Care Childminding    07795 116 731
Unity Coaches (01777) 817 556
Vickis Ark  01427 881 162 / 07855 751 689
Watson Fuels   01302 759 798
Yoga   07899 977 967

For Clarborough Village Hall weekly activities, go to 
your community website (see front page) and click on 
the Village Hall button on our home page.

 Latest additions to our website
Just a few recent additions to our community website:
Link to Notts County Council's Family Life magazine.
Bassetlaw Action Centre's Housing Choice case worker
Contacts for Reporting road, footpath, cycleway defects.
Summer holiday things to do locally.
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Yoga
      for

EveryBODY 
Thinking of trying yoga? 

Don’t know where to start? 
These classes aim to guide you, whilst

cultivating relaxation, strength and ease
from the inside out 

Classes in your area: 
Monday: Retford  13:45 - 15:00 

Monday: Babworth  18:30 - 20:00 
Tuesday: Retford  17:00 - 18:15 

Thursday:  Retford  18:00 - 19:15 

Contact Julie Skinner (BWY Dip)
07899 977 967 for more info/to book

Limited                  places 

Water leak? 0800 771 881 for Anglian Water.

mailto:admin@thewellrbc.org
mailto:here@shelter.org.uk
mailto:office@retfordp16.org
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 A useful tip to repel cold callers
Trading Standards recommend you ignore cold-callers. A
good tactic is to tell them you are renting your house and
so cannot give them permission to do any work.

 Friends of Bassetlaw Museum
No, we didn't sign-up The Stig as a Friend of Bassetlaw 
Museum (FoBM) at the hugely successful (and sunny!) 
Farm & Countryside Festival in late June. However, we 

did sign up more
than 80 
members of the 
public to formally
launch the 
Friends.
Membership is 
just £5 for a year
(or £3 for Junior 
Members). Not 
only does 
membership get 
you into private 
functions such 
as the 6th 
September 
sneak preview of
the Museum's 
World War One 
exhibition and 
talk by the 
curator, 
Samantha 
Glasswell, but 
also other events
through the year.

It's not too late to join either! Drop in to
the Museum on Retford's Grove Street
to pick up an application form!

And The Stig? Well have a look at the
Bassetlaw Museum page (Out-and-
About ► Bassetlaw Museum) on our
community website for a few of The Stig's unexpected 
skills!

Forthcoming Museum events (not just for Friends)  
include:
Saturday 13th September: Heritage Day. The 
museum's theme will be suffragettes.
27th-31st October: Half term activities everyday, more 
detail on our website nearer the time.
Saturday 13th December: Christmas Crank-up. 
Vintage vehicles, mulled wine & mince pies.

Not visited the museum yet? – shame on you! You 
will be impressed.
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Advertising rates (4 issues)
Full page £100.00
Half page £60.00
Quarter page £30.00
This size £15.00

Contact Val (01777) 708 181

Special rates for 'one off' insertions

Yet again, our greatest thanks go to our
tireless (!) team of volunteer distributors.

AMLOT Building
Services

New and renovation

 Most aspects of building 
covered, both internal and 
external

Plus
 Stonework specialist.
 Garden walls/Terraces
 Wooden decking
 Velux windows
 Repair work

No-obligation quotes
No job too small

Contact Neil on:

(01777) 817 847
Mobile  07712 349 177

RetfordRetford
Motor SparesMotor Spares
Parts & Accessories for most

makes of cars & vans
Open seven days

 (01777) 704 432

17 Lidget Lane, Retford, Notts. DN22 6QL

www.retfordmotorspares.co.ukAutumn courses at BCVS (Worksop) – see page 18
16th September: Paediatric First Aid, 7th October: 
First Aid, 10th October: FREE Employment Law, 
18th November: Automated External Defibrillator. Cogito ergo sum       I think, therefore, I exist.


